
TOWN OF WAREHAM

CONSERVATION COMMISSION

54 MARION ROAD

WAREHAM, MA  02571

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

Date of Meeting:  Wednesday, December 19, 2007

Members Present:

D. Westgate, Chairman

K. Baptiste, Vice Chairman (Arrived at 7:20 P.M.)

J. Connolly

L. Caron, Jr.

P. Florindo

M. Ponte
D. Paiva, Associate Member

D. Pichette, Conservation Agent

Members Absent:

D. Rogers    

M. Barros

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:06 P.M.

NOTE:
D. Westgate announced that the Enforcement Order discussion relative to Brock Tucy – Maple Park, has been continued to January 2, 2007 due to an emergency.

NOTE:
The meeting proceeded w/ item IV.  Continued Hearings.

A. NOI – Michael Hughes, Cherryfield Custom Homes, c/o ADM Consulting Services – SE76-1998

Present before the Commission:
Bob Gray






Michael Hughes

Mr. Gray stated there have been several meetings & they are still working on determining of some activity occurred on site that possibly impacted wetlands in the past.  He has conducted a site assessment & wetland delineation work on two occasions (9/19/07 & 10/10/07).  He additionally visited the site w/ D. Pichette.

Mr. Gray submitted documentation to the Commission giving an overview as to how he determined the wetland boundary shown on the plan of record.  He discussed preliminary work he does before he goes out in the field, such as review printed sources of information.  Document A is from the State Inventory of Wetland Resources dated 1993.  The photograph in Document A clearly shows the existing structure, the ditch shown on the plan, & it indicates various cranberry bogs in proximity to the site.  It doesn’t show any wetland other than the ditch, on site.  The photographs are not to be used for delineation.  The second document (Document B) is the MA GIS which he discussed briefly which shows the delineated wetlands & the ditch.  The third document (Document C) is from the NRCS (soil map #54).  He discussed what this document shows, such as upland.  Document D also shows an upland & this is from the 1977 National Wetlands Inventory.  Document E indicates shows the site & shows the existing structure on site.
Mr. Gray understands none of this documentation concludes that the site does not contain wetland.  He was trying to show that the site was never mapped as wetland.  He feels any wetland filling that may have occurred, most likely occurred many years ago prior to the 1970’s & has nothing to do w/ Cherryfield Homes.

Mr. Gray understands, by the wetland delineation that is represented on the plan of record, there are some areas on site that were evaluated that did appear to be filled.  The question remains how long was the fill there.  He can’t answer that & he nor D. Pichette came to any conclusion that the fill was recent.  He is not clear as to whether this fill was placed in wetlands.

D.Pichette noted that he met w/ Mr. Gray on site to get a sense of the wetlands boundaries & any alterations that may have occurred in the past.  In his opinion, some wetland areas had been filled.  It looks to have been done years ago & nothing recent nor by the current owner.  The extent is difficult to say w/out doing excavation work to review soil samples.  There was a violation that occurred well before the current owner owned the land.

D. Westgate understands that hydric soils have been found sporadically through the site.  Mr. Gray stated this is true & discussed where these soils have been found & what appears to have been done in various areas of the site.

Brief discussion ensued re:  how the house will be built w/out excavation for a stable base.  Mr. Hughes discussed how it will be done.  D. Westgate feels the site shows itself differently at different times of year, for example, the test pit has standing water currently.  He feels there should be consideration for precautions taken to adequately prepare this area for the person who purchases the house.  Brief discussion ensued re:  the water table on this site.

D.Pichette asked if this site has been approved by the Board of Health.  Mr. Hughes stated the BOH are waiting for an approved wetland delineation.  All the wetlands around this parcel were man-made, whether they are bogs or ditches to feed the bogs.  On the property itself, there doesn’t seem to be any wetlands.

Audience members had no questions or comments.

D.Pichette stated there is a violation on the site & should be recognized.  There was cutting & site work done in the buffer zone w/out an Order of Conditions.

Discussion ensued re:  the footprint of the house & filling.  D. Westgate stated the Commission wants to know the exactness of the filling, where it will be going, & how much will be utilized.  Mr. Hughes stated it would be calculated & supplied at the next meeting.  D.Pichette stated it looks like whatever filling has been done was done a while ago, not recent.    D. Westgate stated the Commission needs further information relative to the footprint of the house & the filling information.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to continue the public hearing for Michael Hughes, Cherryfield Custom Homes to January 2, 2008.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
II. PRELIMINARY BUSINESS

NOTE:
Preliminary Business will be held later in the meeting.
A. Minutes to be approved:  11/20/07 (Special Meeting), 12/5/07, & 8/16/06.

B. Discussion:

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. RDA – Nadia Melim

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Nadia Melim

Ms. Melim submitted the green abutter cards.

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 25 Howard St. (Swifts Beach).  The project involves the reconstruction of a shed/garage portion of the existing dwelling in the buffer zone to a coastal bank & a salt marsh.  It is a 10x20 ft. garage that has been removed & will be reconstructed in the same location.  The project requires the installation of new footings which have already been installed, thus, this is an after the fact filing.  The Building Dept. had issued a building permit from the applicant w/out obtaining Commission approval.  There are no grade changes or excavation proposed.  He recommended the issuance of a Negative Determination #2.

D.Pichette stated there was a slab there, but the Building Inspector required sono tube footings for the outer wall because it was in poor condition.

Audience members had no questions or comments.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to close the public hearing for Nadia Melim.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to grant a Negative Determination #2 for Nadia Melim.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

B. Amended OOC – Preston & Nancy Mackay, c/o Joseph Morrison Family Homes

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Nancy Mackay





Joseph Morrison






Preston Mackay

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 61 Oak St.  The request is to amend an Order of Conditions previously granted to demolish an existing dwelling & reconstruct a new dwelling.  The applicant has decided not to move forward w/ the original project & is interested now in leaving the existing dwelling & construct a new addition to the dwelling as depicted on the submitted revised plan.  An 8x25 ft. addition is proposed on the street side of the existing dwelling.  There are no grade changes proposed.  On the original plan, there was a proposed septic system which will not be installed because Town sewer is proposed to go into this area in the near future.  He asked re:  access for machinery.  Mr. Morrison stated he will not be utilizing any machinery for the addition.  Excavation will be done by hand.  D.Pichette stated the Commission may want to consider some drywells for roof runoff.  He recommends the issuance of an Amended Order of Conditions.  K. Baptiste concurred w/ the installation of drywells.

Audience members had no questions or comments.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to close the public hearing for Preston & Nancy Mackay.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to grant the Amended Order of Conditions w/ the added conditions that the excavation be done by hand & drywells be installed for Preston & Nancy Mackay.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
C. NOI – Albert Rozen, c/o Crystal Clear Pool Company

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Albert Rozen

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 15 Broadmarsh Ave.  The project involves the construction of an in-ground pool in the buffer zone to a coastal bank.  A 13x27 ft. in-ground pool is proposed w/ a 3 ft. concrete apron for an overall disturbed area of 19x38 ft.  The plan shows spot grades, but doesn’t show grades for the area surrounding the proposed pool.  The structure would be approx. 35 ft. from the edge of the existing seawall.  Haybales are proposed between the work & the resource areas.  Any excess material from the project will be removed from the site.  He stated if the Commission approves the project, conditions should be put in place to prohibit any pumping off of pool water into the resource area.  A DEP file number has not been assigned.  Mr. Rozen discussed the pool water & described a more environmentally friendly pool water treatment methodology.
Audience members had no questions or comments.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for Albert Rozen to January 2, 2008.  L. Caron seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
D. NOI – Robertson’s Auto Body, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

D.Westgate stated the applicant has asked for a continuance on this hearing.

MOTION:
L. Caron moved to continue the public hearing for Robertson’s Auto Body to January 2, 2008.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
IV. CONTINUED HEARINGS

A. NOI – Michael Hughes, Cherryfield Custom Homes, c/o ADM Consulting Services – SE76-1998 (DONE)

NOTE:
The meeting proceeded w/ item II.  Preliminary Business.

A.Minutes:  November 20, 2007 (Special Meeting), December 5, 2007, & August 16, 2006

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to approve the meeting minutes of November 20, 2007 (Special Meeting), December 5, 2007, & August 16, 2006.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

NOTE:
The meeting proceeded w/ item IV.  Continued Hearings.

B. Amended OOC – John R. Perry, c/o Braman Surveying & Associates

The applicant has requested a continuance of the hearing.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for John R. Perry to January 2, 2008.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
C. NOI – Carmen Strocio, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2004

The applicant has asked for a continuance of the hearing.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for Carmen Strocio to January 2, 2008.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

D. NOI – A.D. Makepeace Co., c/o G.A.F. Engineering, Inc.

This hearing will be handled later in the meeting.

E. NOI – Kevin Meehan, c/o Hancock Associates – SE76-1978

Present before the Commission:
Stacey Carpenter, Hancock Associates






Mr. ___________________________

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 71 Burgess Point Rd.  This filing was submitted in response to a violation that occurred which involved various things.  The last item the Commission is trying to iron out is the reconstruction of a retaining wall done at the site & the Commission’s questions relative to the construction methodology & whether it is suitable for the environment it is in.  At the last meeting, the application submitted a detail of what they felt would be adequate construction methodology for the wall for it to be structurally sound, but this detail was just that & was not represented on the overall site plan.  A revised plan has been submitted this evening showing the detail.  There is a question relative to drainage pipes that were proposed to be placed behind the wall.  At the last meeting, the Commission members stated maybe it may not be necessary if it was modified w/ larger stone behind the wall.  The engineer is still indicating these pipes need to be in place.
Mr. _________stated since the last meeting, he has re-evaluated the wall & the other drain already placed in the wall.  He has increased the crushed stone.  He is concerned re:  the pipe because w/out it, water would back up & not get through the wall.  Water may never come out of the pipes, but it is a backup.  D. Pichette expressed concern re:  the wall being adjacent to a coastal beach & if water volume comes out of the pipes it could create a scouring effect where the water would come out.  This would only be if there is significant volume.  Discussion ensued re:  the structure of the wall.  

D.Westgate feels there is the issue as to what the wall is.  Is it a wall that will take water force at any one time or is it not.  He feels there will be times it will take water, such as a moon tide w/ a northeast wind or a coastal storm.  This wall doesn’t have a footing, the water will hit it, & then come down & possibly scour.  Mr. __________ stated the wall alignment & location is unchanged, even w/ the existing portion.  The wall is fine, it is attached.

P.Florindo stated the applicant isn’t present for an application to rebuild the wall.  The wall has been damaged.  D. Westgate disagreed.  He indicated that the wall was done like this w/out the Commission knowing.  Thus, reconstruction would have to meet a standard.  There was an existing wall, but it was in poor condition.  They re-mortared the joints, fixed what was there, & put the stones up.  Mr. _________ submitted photographs from last week showing the wall.  The joints have been re-mortared & one photograph shows a portion of the existing wall that hasn’t been re-mortared yet.  The wall is intact.  D.Pichette stated that stones were re-positioned.

D.Westgate stated the procedure is if someone has a wall such as this & has a problem w/ it, they come before the Commission & get permission to re-do the wall w/ standards which include footings, appropriate measures, etc. to safeguard any extreme erosion that would impact the wall.  P. Florindo hypothesized that when & if this wall fails, the applicant will need to come in w/ a new design that meets current standards.  Brief discussion ensued re:  how the Commission wants to proceed.

P.Florindo doesn’t feel this is the only wall in Town like this.  He is inclined to do what the Commission needs to do now w/ what is before them & if there is a failure of the wall in the future, address it at that time.  He doesn’t know if the Commission should consider making someone take out a wall & rebuild it.  Brief discussion again ensued re:  how the Commission wants to proceed.

Audience members had no questions or comments.

D.Westgate questioned if there were any fines placed on this project.  D. Pichette will look into it.

D.Pichette explained there are other issues that need to be handled, such as the reducing of the stair width on the dock which is indicated on the revised plan, replanting of the 30 ft. no disturb area on the east side of the boathouse, the stabilization by the planting of Rosa Rugosa on the left side of the reconstructed wall which has mostly been done.  D. Westgate would like to see put on the deed, if the wall fails that it comes before the Commission’s attention.  He wants this placed on the deed.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to close the public hearing for Kevin Meehan.  M. Ponte seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
MOTION:
P. Florindo moved & L. Caron seconded to grant an Order of Conditions for Kevin Meehan per plan submitted w/ a revision date of 12/18/07 w/ the following conditions & stipulations:

· A fine of $300.00 shall be issued for the original violation if this has not already been done.
· The stairs will be narrowed to a width of 4 ft. to the dock.
· Retain a 30 ft. no disturb area by the boathouse which is to be replanted.
· Stabilization w/ Rosa Ragusa on the westerly side of the boathouse.
· The Commission shall seek a covenant on the deed stating that should the wall fail in the future, the owner of record at that time shall come before the Commission w/ an application to rebuild the wall to construction standards that apply at that time.
VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

D.  NOI – A. D. Makepeace Co., c/o G.A.F. Engineering, Inc. 

No one present for the applicant
MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for A.D. Makepeace, Co., to January 2, 2008.  P. Florindo seconded.

V. EXTENSION REQUESTS

A. Myrna Nasisi – Barker Road – SE76-1545

Present before the Commission:
Myrna Nasisi

D.Pichette explained this project is on Barker Rd.  The Commission had granted an extension one other time previously.  The applicant is requesting an additional three year extension because they haven’t been able to proceed w/ the project due to medical issues.  The last extension granted was a one year extension.

D.Pichette explained that the project involved the construction of a dwelling, originally a 4x70 ft. dwelling, approx. 25 ft. to the edge of the wetland & a limit of work only 4 ft. to the wetland was proposed.  The hearing had been continued & the Commission required a revised plan showing an alternative dwelling location & size.  The revised plan showed a 28x80 ft. dwelling that the Commission approved.
MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to grant a three year extension for Myrna Nasisi.  K.Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
VI. ENFORCEMENT ORDERS

A. Brock Tucy – Maple Park

MOTION:
M. Ponte moved to continue the Enforcement Order discussion for Brock Tucy to January 2, 2008.  K. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

VII. CERTIFICATES OF COMPLIANCE

A. Pavao – 195 Blackmore Pond Road

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to grant a Certificate of Compliance to Pavao – 195 Blackmore Pond Road.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

VIII. ANY OTHER BUSINESS/DISCUSSION

A. Draft Conservation Restriction – Decas Site – Burgess Point 

D.Pichette stated Mr. Decas’ attorney has agreed to take out the wind turbine in the proposal.  He noted that the Commission has been directed by Town Counsel not to sign anything at this time because the State has not approved the Conservation Restriction yet.  Town Counsel recommended, if the Commission is comfortable w/ the way the Conservation Restriction is written, the Commission could vote that they agree w/ the language as it is, but not sign it.  D. Pichette is comfortable w/ the language.  The reason Town Counsel doesn’t want it signed yet is if the State looks at it & changes things, the Commission would have to sign another document.
MOTION:
P. Florindo moved the Commission concur w/ the language of the Conservation Restriction for the Decas site at Burgess Point as written.  J. Connolly seconded.

VOTE:  (5-0-1)

M. Ponte abstained

D.Westgate suggested D. Pichette notify Mr. Decas relative to what the Commission voted & the issue of not signing.

B. Letter to Selectmen.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to direct D. Pichette to write a letter to Selectmen thanking them for the volunteer dinner night that was held.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)
IX. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to adjourn the meeting.  K. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (6-0-0)

________________________________________

Douglas Westgate, Chairman

WAREHAM CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Date signed:  __________________

Date copy sent to Wareham Free Library:  __________________
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